State of Maryland 
ELEVATOR SAFETY REVIEW BOARD
Business Meeting Minutes 
DATE:


August 21, 2015
TIME: 


10:00 a.m.

LOCATION:
500 N. Calvert Street

                     

2nd Floor Conference Room
Baltimore, MD  21202

PRESENT:

Ed M. Hord, Chairman   
Mike W. Moran                                 




Charles E. Meeks                                 




Rick J. Lowman
Don Greulich
Sonny Yeatman

Steven A. Joss 
ABSENT:
None
VACANCIES:

Two (2) positions to be filled by the Governor’s Office           

STAFF PRESENT:       
Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Boards 


Larry Kreseski, Chief Elevator Inspector, Division of Labor and Industry 

Jessica Carter, Assistant Attorney General 

Raquel M. Meyers, Administrative Specialist

GUESTS PRESENT:
Chris Cromwell, Bedco Mobility
Matt Aird, Premier Lifts, Inc. 

Tim Blair, Premier Lifts, Inc.   
   

Call To Order
Ed M. Hord, Chairman, called the regular meeting of the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board to order at 10:05 a.m.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the business meeting held on June 19, 2015 were approved without corrections.  Motion (I) was made by Mr. Yeatman, seconded by Mr. Lowman, and unanimously carried that the minutes of the business meeting be approved without corrections. 
Chairman’s Report
There was no report to offer.
Complaint Committee Report

Chairman Hord presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee:

Closed 

ELEV-150002  

ELEV-150003 
Motion (II) was made by Mr. Yeatman, seconded by Mr. Lowman, and unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the Complaint Committee.  

CPC Committee Report

Mr. Meeks reported that the CPC Committee met on this date, reviewed Mid Atlantic Carpenters’ Training Centers (MACTC) application and curriculum. Mr. Meeks stated that MACTC has been a registered apprenticeship program in the State of Maryland since 1941. The MACTC provides continuing education training required for all Elevator Cab Renovators in order for carpenters to maintain their licensing. Mr. Meeks stated that he believes the MACTC offers courses to meet the criteria and scope of work by cab renovators.    

Mr. Yeatman disagreed stating that the International Union of Elevator Constructors (IEUC) does not recognize this program. Mr. Yeatman further explained that continuing education is based on the latest technology throughout Maryland, Virginia, the District of Columbia, etc. and what is new in the elevator industry.  Courses approved in the elevator industry are trade specific courses.  Mr. Yeatman expressed concern that construction fall protection, OSHA 10 and fork lift training courses for cab renovators are questionable. Mr. Yeatman voted not to approve MACTC as a provider because he believes it is not trade specific.   

Ms. Bailey inquired to AAG Carter about the Board’s Continuing Professional Competency (CPC) regulations regarding provider eligibility.   AAG Carter states that COMAR 09.35.04.05 provides: 

“B. Providers’ Eligibility.  (1) The following are authorized providers without any further action by the CPC Standards Committee or the Board: (a) National Association of Elevator Contractors; (b) American Society of Mechanical Engineers; (c) National Elevator Industry Educational Program; and (d) Elevator Industry Work Preservation Fund. (2) The CPC Standards Committee may recommend to the Board approval of other providers or programs, if: (a) The provider’s program meets the criteria set forth in Regulation .04 of this chapter; and (b) The provider submits general information that will enable the Board to evaluate the provider’s qualifications, including, at a minimum, the following information with each application for approval:(i) The types and descriptions of proposed or existing courses intended to be offered; (ii) The number of CPC units to be awarded for each course; (iii) The identity and qualifications of the course instructors; and (iv) The proposed course outlines detailing the content of instruction to be offered.”
AAG Carter stated that the Board had adopted and identified service providers for the elevator industry.  Mr. Yeatman also stated that those providers previously approved were trade specific to the elevator industry.  Mr. Meeks stated that the providers previously approved do not offer cab specific courses.  Mr. Moran stated that the elevator industry is a technical trade and the cab industry is a different skill.  Mr. Moran expressed concern that there is a lack of continuing education courses for cab renovators.  The regulations do not address this issue.  AAG Carter stated that the CPC regulations do not define cab renovators. The Board may propose regulations to clarify this issue in the future.  Mr. Hord suggested to the Board to take a vote to grant Mid-Atlantic Carpenters’ Training Centers approval as an acceptable course provider for continuing education in the State of Maryland.         

Motion (III) was made by Mr. Lowman, seconded by Mr. Moran, and the Board voted one (1) opposed, and five (5) passed to approve Mid-Atlantic Carpenters’ Training Centers as an acceptable course provider for continuing education in the State.         

Licensing Report Update
Applications/Qualifications Review Committee
Mr. Lowman reported to the Board that the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee met on this date, reviewed and approved six (6) elevator mechanic license applications.  There were two (2) elevator mechanic applications referred to the Board for further review.    
There were (2) accessibility lift mechanic applications reviewed and approved.  There were no accessibility lift mechanic applications referred to the Board for further review.                       
Motion (IV) was made by Mr. Greulich, seconded by Mr. Yeatman, and unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee.
Review of Examination Statistics and License Totals 
Ms. Bailey reported that no candidates were tested in June and July, 2015. Since January 2015, the passing rate is 100%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 100%.  There are currently 838 active licensees.
Exam Update   
Ms. Meyers informed the Board that the exam panel met on July 13, 2015 and August 7, 2015 regarding the accessibility lift mechanic exam.  Currently, the panel is working on completing the new test questions.  She informed the Board that an update will be provided at the next scheduled meeting.   
Old Business 
Elevator Accident Report

Mr. Hord stated to the Board that Larry Kreseski, Chief Elevator Inspector, Division of Labor and Industry provided the Board with State-Stat information for June 2015.  The Board reviewed the report and was satisfied with the information provided in the report.            
Private Residential Elevators  

Mr. Hord stated to the Board that Matthew Aird, Premier Lifts, Inc. who currently serves as a panel member for the accessibility lift mechanic exam had some concerns regarding the private residential elevator portion of the exam. Mr. Aird stated that in accordance to §12-826, “(g) Regulations related to certification of accessibility lift mechanics; accessibility lift mechanics working prior to adoption. (1) The Board shall adopt regulations, including education and experience requirements, to certify accessibility lift mechanic specialists to erect, construct, wire, alter, replace, maintain, repair, dismantle, or service private residential elevators.  (2) Until the Board adopts regulations to certify accessibility lift mechanic specialists to perform work on private residential elevators, an accessibility lift mechanic may provide the services.”  Mr. Aird expressed concern that the accessibility lift mechanic exam will not include the private residential elevator portion in order for candidates to qualify for this certification.  After a brief discussion, Mr. Hord suggested to the Board to defer this portion of the exam until the Board adopts regulations to certify accessibility lift mechanic specialist to perform work on private residential elevators to a later date.  The Board agreed with Mr. Hord to defer this portion of the exam to a later date.              
New Business

Maintenance Control Program

Mr. Hord stated that correspondence was received by Mike Watson from IUEC Local 10 Business Representative regarding Maintenance Control Program dated July 29, 2015.  Mr. Kreseski submitted information to address the MCP inquiry regarding responsibilities and requirements.  Mr. Kreseski stated that the State’s position on the requirement for the MCP is outlined in the 2013 edition of the Safety Code for Elevators and Escalators, which provides a comprehensive guide for building owners responsible for proper maintenance of building transportation equipment. Mr. Hord asked Ms. Bailey to forward this information to Mr. Watson in response to his inquiry.      
Executive Director’s Report

There was no report to offer.  
Counsel’s Report 
There was no report to offer.  

Public Comments
There were no public comments to offer.  

Next Meeting
The next meeting is scheduled for October 23, 2015 at 10:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 2nd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.    

Adjournment 
There being no further business, Motion (V) was made by Mr. Lowman, seconded by Mr. Moran to adjourn the meeting at 10:45 a.m.  
_____      Approved without corrections

_____      Approved with corrections

____________________________________                  __________________

Ed M. Hord, Chairman                                                       Date
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